S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 9th February 2016 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. PRESENT: Mr D Price, Mr I Jordan, Mr D Steward-Brown, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr J Smallwood,  Mrs M Albinson, Mr A Evans, Mrs D Gotts, Mr R Williamson, Mr K Reynolds, Mr S Scales, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk). 
Borough Councillor Mr N Daubney and County Councillor Mr J Law

Public: Mr & Mrs Cheeseman, Mr T Williams and Mr Hindrey 
APOLOGIES: Mr M Narborough, Rev D Tate, Mrs T Banks and Borough Councillor Mrs E Nockolds

2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 12th January 2016, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Hofmeister, seconded by Mr Williamson, with two abstentions all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.

3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – None
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – Mr and Mrs Cheeseman explained that they live at Ullswater Avenue and had attended the Public Exhibition at Knight’s Hill on 4th February 2016. They had no questions to ask but wished to listen to the proceedings.

Mr Price confirmed that the comments provided to the Parish Council from residents at the Public Exhibition had been analysed and would be discussed later in the meeting under the Planning heading.
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councilor Nockolds: No Report 
Borough Councilor Daubney stated that the main topic of discussion has been the Budget. He stated that this would be discussed at the next Full Council meeting.
He said it is likely that Council Tax will increase by 0.8%.

Cllr Daubney said that the Borough Council has also been involved with discussions regarding devolution.  
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It was explained that the Government is looking at devolved powers for local Authorities, it was said that the Borough Council would have to be prepared to join a region, possibly, Norfolk, Suffolk and Cambridgeshire and that the region would have an elected Mayor, who will make decisions regarding roads and infrastructure.

Cllr Daubney stated that the Borough Council has decided to implement the Community Infrastructure Levy with set figures; he said he would forward these details to Mrs Cornwell.

Comment was made that as a result of the South Wootton Neighbourhood Plan being adopted, 25% of any CIL monies will come directly to the Parish Council to assist with needs.

Cllr Daubney informed members that the Government is on a mission to build houses, as under building has taken place for 30 years.

Mr Smallwood spoke regarding Infrastructure and enquired whether an additional bridge across the River Ouse would help.

Cllr Daubney said that he was unsure how much it would cost. 
Mrs Albinson stated that with 1000’s of new homes proposed for the area, where do the people live now and where will they work?
Cllr Daubney confirmed that the new homes built on the NORA site have been sold before the building work is complete. He said that many of the people already live in the area, perhaps living in rented homes.

Comment was made that when Planning appeals are sent to the Inspector, it is a step towards having Planning decisions taken out of the Borough Council’s hands.
Cllr Daubney said that he had received lots of letters from concerned residents regarding the Knight’s Hill site.

Mr Price confirmed that the comments provided to the Parish Council from residents at the Public Exhibition had been analysed and would be discussed later in the meeting under the Planning heading.

County Councillor Law said that a big focus had been on the Budget, with a Press Release proposing an increase in Council Tax.  
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He explained that a 1.2% rise had been proposed but it had been felt that this figure was not enough to protect front line services and therefore a 2% rise was proposed (88p per week for a Band D property). It was said that this would go to the Full Council on 22nd February 2016.

Cllr Law informed members that he had been elected onto the Norfolk Pension Fund.

Mr Reynolds enquired whether it is still proposed to close the Kings Lynn Fire Station.

Cllr Law stated that the County Council is trying to protect the Fire Service; he said he would seek clarification of the present situation.

Mr Jordan asked what would happen to the £7.7 million of Government Funding announced on 8th February 2016, would this go into NCC reserves.
Cllr Law stated that he would again clarify the situation, it was said that the details from the Treasury have not yet been received.

6. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets – No meeting held. 
Finance – Mr Jordan confirmed that a meeting of the Finance Committee was held on 6th January 2016 and confirmed that the Precept figure had been set.

He referred to correspondence received from the Borough Council and stated that it was agreed at the Council Meeting on 28th January 2016 that discounts relating to second homes be reduced from 5% to 0%, i.e. there is no second homes discount.  As a result South Wootton’s taxbase has increased from 1,615.0 to 1,615.4.

 

Under this calculation, a Band D reduces from £58.02 to £58.00.  

 

£93,700 ÷ 1,615.4 = £58.00 Band D

 

Mr Jordan confirmed that the Parish Precept for South Wootton Parish Council is £93,700 for 2016/17.  

Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.
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Mrs Cornwell provided Mr Price with the Bank Statements and explained the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether correspond with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Price was happy that these balanced he and Mr Jordan (Chairman of the Finance Committee) initialled the Bank Statement. 
Planning – Mr Evans explained that unfortunately he had been unable to attend any meetings since before Christmas.

Mr Price therefore went through the minutes from the two Planning Committee meetings that had been held since the last Parish Council meeting.

AONB Community Representatives 2016 Election: Mr Price explained that correspondence had been received from Kate Dougan the Community & External Funding Officer at the Norfolk Coast Partnership and explained that Parish Councils within the AONB are required to cast their votes for their five preferred candidates.  

Mr Price explained that there were six candidates to choose from, four who have been members in the past, who are up for re-election and two new candidates.

After discussion, Members agreed that the Parish Council should vote for the four past candidates plus Mr Clive Wakes-Miller from Thornham.

Knights Hill Public Exhibition: Mr Price confirmed that Camland Developments Ltd had held their Public Exhibition on Thursday 4th February 2016 from 3.00pm -7.00pm. Members of the Parish Council had kindly attended the event to gather feedback/comments from residents.
Mr Price said that several comments slips had been received from residents and he had looked at them all and provided an analysis of the points raised. Mr Price read out the analysis he had produced (See attached).
Both Cllr Daubney and Cllr Law requested a copy of the analysis.

Mr Price confirmed that a meeting has been arranged with Camland Developments to discuss the proposed housing development.

It was confirmed that residents still have the chance to put forward their comments, by 19th February 2016.

Mr Price suggested that people should write down their comments opposed to simply filling in the form provided by Camland Developments.
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Cllr Daubney spoke regarding local medical provision and stated that the Borough Council has been in discussion with St James’s Medical Practice. 
It was said that with the increase in population proposed for the Woottons and the current St James practice being unfit for purpose it had been discussed if finances are available to assist with the building of a first class Health Centre at Kilham’s Way.

Mr Price informed members that following the announcement of the possible relocation of St James Medical practice, Dr Tasker had visited the Parish Office and informed the Parish Council that both he and Dr Outred had been appointed as Governors of the Queen Elizabeth Hospital, he also enquired whether the Parish Council would be willing to write a letter to St James Medical Practice to support the relocation.

Members discussed the relocation and felt that the new location at Kilham’s Way would be close enough to serve South Wootton Parish.
Comment was made that a new first class Health Centre with good facilities would be attractive to doctors and other medical staff.

Cllr Daubney stated that if the relocation went ahead it would certainly provide a better Health Service, he said if the National Health Service  gives its approval to the venture, it could be up and running in two years.

After discussion, Mr Hofmeister proposed that the Parish Council should send a letter of support to St James Medical Practice; this was seconded by Mr Smallwood with all members in favour.
Policy: Mr Smallwood confirmed that the Policy Committee had met on 3rd February 2016; he said that due to a large confidential section most of the minutes would be discussed at the end of the meeting. (See Confidential Minutes).
To review the following documents:

· Financial & Operational Risk Assessment 

· Annual Review of the Effectiveness of Internal Audit

· Annual Review of the Effectiveness of Internal Control 

· Duties of the Responsible Financial Officer
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Mr Smallwood confirmed that nothing had changed within the documents since last time, however stated that one or two minor amendments had been made. Mr Smallwood proposed that the Parish Council should adopt the list of Policies as amended; this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour.
To discuss the new Policies, necessary for the Local Council Award Scheme:

Mr Smallwood stated that two new Policies were necessary for the Local Council

Award Scheme.

Risk Management Schedule:  With one minor addition, Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council adopts the Risk Management Schedule; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour.

Maternity Policy: Mr Smallwood informed members that this matter had arisen as

the Village Hall Cleaner is expecting a baby. Mr Smallwood proposed that the Parish Council adopts the Maternity Policy; this was seconded by Mr Evans with all members in favour.
7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School – In the absence of Cllr Nockolds, Mrs Kirby read out the report. (See attached) 
Junior School – See attached
Wootton Park – Mrs Cornwell confirmed that a meeting had been held on 26th January 2016 (Minutes circulated). She informed members that following the resignation of Mr Narborough, Mr Will Border had been elected as the new Chairman.
Mrs Cornwell added that Mr Steve Scales has kindly offered to become a Trustee.

Mrs Gotts stated that following the Wootton Park Association meeting she had considered taking on the role of Vice Chairperson and confirmed that she would be happy to stand for the role.
Mr Price thanked Mrs Gotts and said that her kind offer would hopefully be confirmed at the next meeting.
Mr Price spoke regarding the Football Club Presentation day, scheduled for 14th May 2016 and stated that if anyone was able to volunteer their help on the day, this would be greatly appreciated. 
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Finally, Mrs Cornwell stated that she had spoken to Will Border last week and he had informed her that he wishes to organise a working party to carry out some dyke clearance work behind the Pavilion at Wootton Park.
Mrs Cornwell asked members if they were happy if a working party is arranged. Mr Williamson proposed that the Parish Council allow Mr Will Border to arrange a working party to carry out some dyke clearance work behind the Pavilion at Wootton Park, this was seconded by Mr Scales, with one abstention, all other members were in favour.

Mr Tony Williams commented that he works at the College of West Anglia and said that they often have students who may be able to help. He said that this type of work can be considered as work experience.

Cllr Daubney stated that the Borough Council may also be able to assist by providing members with high visibility jackets and refuse bags. 
South Wootton in Bloom – Mrs Gotts said that not much work has been carried out recently.

She hopes that when the time comes to carry out strimming work within the parish that care will be taken to ensure that the daffodils and other spring bulbs are given the opportunity to die down first.

Mr Price noted that the beautiful displays of snow drops have vanished.

It was said that the area may have been cut too early in the past. 

Mrs Albinson said that if Mrs Price would like any primroses to plant in the Sensory Garden, she has some in her garden, which she would be willing to part with.
8. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list, plus:-
NCC 



NHS Health Check Campaign

              Info
NCC



Community Biodiversity Awards


     “
South Wootton Fete Committee: Mrs Cornwell informed members that Claire Johnson from the South Wootton Fete Committee had been in touch to provide an update regarding the Christmas craft event on the Green.
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It was said that they have accepted that the green should not be used, due to the flooding and to prevent damage, however they had felt it would be fantastic to hold the event on Common Lane and the grassed area to the left of Common Lane, adjacent to Nursery Close. 
Mrs Cornwell said that they would like to place a small marquee (6m x 12m) on the grassed area for refreshments on the evening  and their sponsors would also like to place a few of their vehicles.

Mrs Cornwell stated that they also hope to seek a 3rd party sponsor to purchase lights for the trees along the Common Lane side of the Green and a Christmas tree, to provide a lovely atmosphere.
After discussion, Mr Hofmeister proposed that Common Lane can be used for the Christmas event subject to the appropriate Insurance and Road Closure Orders being obtained; this was seconded by Mrs Albinson with one abstention, all other members were in favour.
Mr Jordan stated that the Fete Committee will need to ensure that they have adequate Insurance in place to cover damage to The Green.
Newsletter: Mr Price informed members that the next Newsletter is due for distribution in March 2016. He asked if anyone has anything to be included could they please inform Mrs Cornwell.
9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated lists.
Bank balances as at 29.1.2016
Community Account
      

     
18,601.66
Step saver a/c
                 
      
         0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                  145,000.00
Total                                                                                   £163,601.66
10. TO DISCUSS CONFIDENTIAL MATTERS:  - See attached

There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.25pm.

11. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 8th March 2016, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
8th March 2016                                                                                Chairman
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